Your President's Perspective, 2013

My attempt to put this past year into larger perspective begins with three very positive elements: First, though last year’s budget projected a deficit, this is our first time since 2009 to end a fiscal year in the black! The outcome resulted largely from greater giving, though utilities were less than budgeted. Giving above the amounts members submitted on Estimates of Giving and other offerings (not attributable to those with envelopes) was 23% higher than budget. Further, memorial donations largely in response to deaths of members and deaths in extended families in addition to Reformation Sunday memorials totaled more than $6,000. The budget for the coming year projects a deficit, but if giving repeats last year, we will experience another year in the black. May the Spirit keep moving us!

The second joy is a completely new website put together by David Hearn in consultation with the Executive Board and Membership Committee. David’s fantastically inviting photos of our sanctuary greet you on the home page and elsewhere. New elements include a weekly posting of the bulletin announcements for the coming Sunday; the psalm and scripture references for the coming Sunday; Pastor Harpster’s sermons in full text; photos and stories about recent church events; the capacity to download materials for ongoing adult Christian Education courses, and much more!  If you have not yet visited the new website, do it now at the old address: www.unitedchurch.us. Thank you David Hearn for the design, initial, and ongoing work! Thank you, Sandra Russo, for mastering new material posting, and Fred Marin for technical assistance. 

Third, we are very fortunate to have the services of Sandra Russo, church secretary, since January 2013. She has been a tremendous support to Don, me, and all of us. Her efficiency, helpful orientation, and willingness to take initiative and provide ideas we have not thought of are all so appreciated. She also provided invaluable feedback and suggestions during the process of developing the new website. 


In May, 10 church members, out of a total of 18 from Ludlow, made the trek to Montpelier to witness oral arguments in the appeal of the jury verdict by plaintiffs in the Phyllis Agan trust case before the Vermont Supreme Court. Church members also represented the Black River Good Neighbor Services, Black River Academy Museum, and Rotary. Our delegation more than filled the available gallery seats on the defendant’s side of the court room. Thus, as was true in the jury trial, church members predominated in carrying the flag for all 14 Ludlow charity defendants.  (Complete story and a photo in the website!) In recent weeks, the pace at which I am asked “the question” has increased notably; the answer remains: No, the Supreme Court has not yet issued a decision.


In May, I attended, with Don, the Annual Meeting of the UCC Vermont Conference in East Randolph. This was an exciting time of seeing and participating in what the larger church in Vermont is doing. I experienced new forms of worship several times a day, enjoyed meeting old friends from neighboring churches and making new friends, shared fellowship at table, learned in small issue focused groups, got ideas for various forms of outreach, and voted on issues from by-law changes to gun control. I came away with a tremendous sense of “More of us should be here to experience all of this so that we can bring a nucleus of excitement and determination home to grow our congregation!” in an even greater way than I do at the twice annual Windham-Union Association Meetings. There are plenty of spaces available at both meetings. Take the risk and be inspired by attending a future meeting.

Following is a recap of important events in the last church year: Powerful dramatic readings again made Christmas and Easter new and more meaningful. Nancy Hagge again lead Hearts of Love workshops, and shortly before Valentine’s Day love via hearts burst out in Ludlow and surrounding towns (photo essay on the website). February brought a wonderful Community Chinese Dinner lead by Pat Liao and Judi Krieger (photo in the slide show on the website).  In May, Jakob and Lukas DeArruda were confirmed at the Pentecost service, and Jake received a scholarship from the United Church Women (photos in the Online Newsletter on the website). In June, many church members served as teachers and leaders for fishing, photography, gardening, sewing, for 23 middle school students in the challenging and wonderful QUEST Program developed by the Rotary Club. We were the site of sewing classes. In August, the United Church Women held a successful tag sale and luncheon, and eight “mature” members (who were then young) rang the church bell to commemorate the 50th anniversary of Dr. Martin Luther King’s “I Have a Dream” speech during the Washington Civil Rights March  (photo and story on the website). Recently, the Deacons held a Salad Sunday luncheon to discuss how the Outreach/Mission Committee disperses funds each quarter and to receive input from the congregation (see the archives on the website). Currently, Pastor Harpster is leading the adult study, Our Faith Traditions in America from Post-Civil War to the Present, which is well attended and engaging (outline and materials on the website).


Your Executive Board is currently working on several projects: Creating a new restroom is in planning. Membership suggested a “front yard” attention-catching sign, which Andy Ohotnicky is actively researching. New lighting in the sanctuary over the pulpit, rewiring of the large lights, and lighting of the belfry are awaiting the electrician to complete. Cleaning up and revising the use of the old library/nursery room is in the works. We are becoming institutional sponsors of a Cub Scout Pack. We will be developing a “wish list” of items that may be supported through memorial donations. As an example, on my list is a fire-proof file cabinet for our irreplaceable hand-written historical records. Thanks to all Deacons, Trustees and Officers for faithful service! As always, there is more work than we can do. Consider joining us as an officer or committee member!

We celebrate especially Kathy Doyle’s and Larry Humm’s return to health! Prayer is powerful; thanks be to God! Special thanks to Trustee Andy Ohotnicky for repairing outside stairs, toilets, the front door, the fire escape light and lots of things no one even notices! 

Bring Christ to our needy world through your daily interactions with others. 
Yours in Christ’s love,

Bob Kottkamp
